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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

30th September 2005 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes

In Attendance

	Chris Spencer (President)
	John Wallace

	John Banister
	Norman Finlay

	Charles Bliault
	Ross Hunter

	Ian Green
	Paul Owen (Secretary)


Apologies

	Dave Spence
	Euan Davidson
	Bruce Smith

	Jim Lauder
	John Lillie
	Maurice Perrin

	John Knott
	Ken Overton
	David Walker


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 20th May 2005

Minutes to the last meeting had been circulated to all Councillors. Ross Hunter proposed them as being a true record of the last meeting, seconded by John Banister.

2. Matters Arising

· Quorum at Council Meetings

The Secretary circulated a list of Councillors who had expressed their wish to resign from Council. Charles Bliaut asked if such wishes should first be conveyed to the Nominating District Committee. The President replied that he saw no difficulty if the Council Member wished to notify their District accordingly but he felt this was not a matter for Council.

Notice in accordance with Article 39 had been received from:

	Ken J. Overton
	Bruce I. Smith
	Bob Brand

	Peter Harrison 
	Alex Clapham
	


Council accepted these resignations thanking these Councillors for all their hard work in the past for the Society. The President remarked that he was a little surprised by these resignations as it had been his intention to encourage better attendance at Council meetings rather than resignations. 

John Banister asked if there was a minimum number of Councillors required in the Articles and Byelaws, in reply it was seen that Article 34 only specified a maximum number of 39 but no minimum.

The President asked for feedback on which District committees remain active, Charles Bliault reported that the NW District held two meetings between October and May each year, planned presentations and also scheduled a Dinner Dance around Easter time although one had not been held for the current year.

3. Report from Finance Committee

The Budget Manager, John Banister, was invited to report. He explained the figures in the proposed 2006 Budget to the meeting, remarking that for the first time the income from MCA work was expected to exceed the income from subscriptions.  The Committee recommended to Council that the Secretary’s Fee be increased by £700 per annum and that Peter Hicks pay be increased by £1,000 per annum, this was agreed. 

The Finance Committee recommends that there be no increase in Subscriptions for 2006. After some discussion this was agreed by all present. It was also agreed that the Finance Committee should be asked to consider other fees, including the joining fee, and report their findings to the next Council meeting.

Ian Green proposed that the Finance Committee report, including the Budget be accepted, this was seconded by Charles Bliault. Agreed.

4. Membership

The following Applications, as recommended by London District, were considered:

a. David Brown - agreed for full Membership.

b. David Leyland Jeffery - agreed for full Membership.

c. Ifor Roberts –transfer from Associate to Member. After some discussion this was agreed with a recommendation to the Small Working Group (MCA) that if he applies for to become an Examiner this shoul dopnly be allowed under the guidance of a mentor for two years.

d. Michael Ince – agreed for Associate Membership only at this stage. 

e. Julian C Smith – transfer from Associate to Member, agreed.

f. Paul Vidler – Affiliate membership, agreed.

Norman Finlay raised the situation where applicants based in the UK did not know three existing Society Members to support them. It was agreed that under such circumstances the same procedure as for overseas applicants would be accepted where letter of recommendation were obtained from appropriate persons.

The Secretary provided a table showing current Membership Numbers.

5. MCA Matters

 ADDIN AudioMarker 5894 Norman Finlay provided an update; Harmonised code still not legal, MCA want it in place before EU legislation comes in, but UK Parliament holding things up. He noted that so far none of the other regulations have been harmonised. He reported that MCA are trying to stop workboats towing, this was becoming a huge mess and not very easy to work with, the MCA have changed personnel in their Codes Section again (not suitably experienced). The manning section are trying to enforce STCW requirements on the larger workboats, some foreign administrations now require STCW certification. It had been agreed with MCA that RYA training plus some extra courses would qualify for STCW certification. Now when candidates are coming up for the final oral examination the MCA are changing their mind – which is causing chaos. He further reported that Harbour Masters are now insisting that all vessels operating in their area be coded regardless of whether it is required by MCA or not. There is a problem with line handling boats, Harbour Masters say yes to coding MCA say no - Cat 6, the most appropriate for line handling boats, in the Harmonised Code is now specified as daylight operations only. He continued that in the Thames area the authority insist local knowledge required by the skipper which in his opinion is nonsense, other ports have now jumped on bandwagon. He reported that he maintains good contacts within MCA. We are pushing ahead with many new vessels, and now getting several transfers from MCA. 

 ADDIN AudioMarker 4156 The President asked if the MCA Coordinator receives any remuneration for his efforts. Norman Finlay required that he was not concerned with this while he was still earning. 

 ADDIN AudioMarker 4529 Ross Hunter reported that he was still experiencing problems with the MCA where they continue to conduct annual surveys without the Society’s permission. 

 ADDIN AudioMarker 4823 Norman Finlay described the new auditing system implemented by the MCA, they have now decided to audit our surveyors during their surveys, he had strong reservations concerning MCA surveyors who do not have small boat experience. The audits are expected to commence very soon.  ADDIN AudioMarker 3619 
The Secretary provided a table showing the number of vessels currently registered with the Society.
6. Presidential Activities

The President reported that he had attended the World Maritime Day event held at IMO the previous evening. There followed some discussion on the President’s letter to members. The President provided feedback on the exploratory meetings held with other organisations (IMAResT and IIMS).

7. NewsLINK

The Secretary reported on the progress with the next issue which is almost ready for printing; a draft was circulated to the meeting. There would be no charge for any advertising in the current issue to keep the advertisers on side.

The Secretary requested contributions for the next issue, reporting that he already had firm commitments from John Lillie and Euan Davidson.

Suggestions included a small craft section to included warnings and other relevant notices, articles from overseas members on conditions in their area. The President asked all Councillors to consider how articles could be sourced in future. The next issue would be timed for January or February with articles required by end of December.

John Banister asked to whom the NewsLINK was sent, the secretary replied only Members at present but there is the potential for sending it to the full Members Directory distribution list. After some discussion it was agreed that distribution to other than members should be achieved by email circulation via the secretariat that would coordinate the distribution list.

John Wallace asked if the NewsLINK might also be distributed to members of the Old Worcester Association members, there was no objection.

8. Annual Dinner 

The Secretary reported arrangements for the Annual Dinner to be held at HMS President. So far there was a total attendance of 79 persons expected with 66 tickets sold. The main difference this year was that the pre-dinner drink, wines and port after the meal were all included in the price of £48. The hire charge for the venue was £250, considerably less than the previous venue. Councillors were reminded of the location of the venue.
9. Any Other Business

a. John Wallace asked if the approved amendments to the Memorandum, Articles of Association and Byelaws were sent out to new members upon joining the Society – the Secretary confirmed that this was done and agreed to check on procedures.

b. John Banister informed that the London District Committee recommend that the Small Working Group (SWG) will consider the replies to the Presidents’ Questionnaire should be set up immediately so it can proceed with its work without delay once replies from the membership are received. 

After discussion and agreement of those concerned the President announced that the SWG would consist of Ian Green, Norman Finlay, John Banister, John Wallace, Chris Spencer, Charles Bliault and Ross Hunter. It was also agreed that the SWG could also invite other Councillors to be corresponding members.

The President suggested that an email mailing list be set-up for members of the SWG to communicate with each other. This was agreed. It was envisaged that the majority of the work of the SWG would be carried out via the emailing group.

The President also announced that he would like to see a similar mailing list established for Council.

The Secretary agreed to set-up these facilities and advise members accordingly.

c. Norman Finlay reported that we have started talking to FEMAS, one of the main concerns is to maintain the standards of Surveyor, the next meeting is planned for November.

d. The Secretary informed the meeting of the proposal from INFORMA which offered conference and exhibition organising services for the Society, with the identity of the Society being maintained and the financial risk being taken by INFORMA with profit sharing after the event. The President said that he liked the title “The London Surveying Conference” and should be an annual event. 

Norman Finlay raised the issue of how much would be charged to attend, as he feared that if the fee was set too high members would not attend.

Other points raised were that such a conference should be held off-season (October/November) to make travelling more economical for attendees. The Strategy chosen for the Conference, and the target audience, would influence which speakers are invited. The President concluded that this would not happen on its own, we must take charge of the event.

It was agreed that we should proceed with the Conference. It was further agreed that the SWG should be asked to look at this proposal with a view to agreeing the theme and finding speakers.  It was also agreed that FEMAS could be informed what the Society is considering and asked if they want to join us as co-organisers.

The Secretary agreed to ask INFORMA what they expect the attendance fee to be and if the Society would have to sign a contract. 

e. The Secretary informed the meeting of the offer for a free stand at the next SEAWORK exhibition in return for our support with promoting the event. It was agreed that this offer should be accepted.

10. Date of Next Meeting

To be held end of February beginning of March, exact date to be advised.

